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2023 
ADMISSION AND PARKING 

LIVESTOCK SHOW SCHEDULE 

 

Dairy Goats, Poultry, Pigeons and Rabbit………….. August 17-19 

Sheep………………………………………………………. …... August 22-26 

Dairy Cattle…………..….……………………………………. August 17-20 

Swine……………………………………………………………. August 24  

Mules & Jacks……………………………………………….. August 21 

Beef Cattle…………………………………………………….. August 24-27 

Meat Goats…………………………………………………….. August 19 

            August 22-23 

 

AUGUST 
17-27 









Years ago, at a county production meeting with growers, I was 
asked by a producer: “When is the best time of year to buy farm 
diesel?” In other words, he wanted to know if there is any 
seasonality to farm diesel fuel prices.  

Seasonality of prices occurs when there is a time (season) of the year when prices are high or low 
compared to the annual average price. We typically see seasonality of prices in crops, fruits and 
vegetables, and some cuts of meat (steaks). An example of seasonality here in Georgia, the price of 
watermelons tends to be lower during the summer months when local melons are harvested and sold 
throughout the region. However, during winter months (or Georgia’s off-season for watermelons), prices are 
higher because there are fewer for sale, and grocers have to source them from other parts of the country 
or world. 

Most often, seasonal indices use monthly data over a 5-year (60-month) period. In the last 5-years, we have 
had a global pandemic and the war between Russia and 
Ukraine, which have both affected global petroleum 
prices and local diesel prices in different ways. Because 
these events created much volatility in fuel prices, I 
wondered if they also impacted the seasonal behavior of 
diesel fuel prices. 

Chart Source: Author Created with data from the US Energy 
Information Administration and the Georgia Department of 
Revenue information on Excise Taxes 

The figure shows two monthly seasonal price indices for farm diesel. The first index (orange) was created 
from data during the five years, or 60 months, prior to the beginning of the Covid-19 pandemic, from 
January 2015 through December 2019. The orange index can be considered a baseline since it was 
created from data prior to the pandemic and the war in Ukraine. The second index (blue) is based on recent 
data from the past 60 months, from June 2018 through May 2023. The solid black line at 100 represents the 
average annual price over each 60-month time period. When the monthly average index falls below 100, 
we can assume that prices during that month tend to be below the annual average price (i.e., a better time 
of the year to buy diesel). When the monthly index rises above 100, we can assume prices during that 
month tend to be above the annual average price (i.e., not the ideal time of the year to buy diesel). 

So how have things changed since the pandemic and the war in Ukraine? Prior to the Covid-19 pandemic, 
the best times of the year to buy diesel appeared to be August and December.  Things have changed 
slightly in the most recent 60 months with the most pronounced differences occurring in January and 
March, likely influenced by the invasion of Ukraine in late February 2022 and the steep run-up of diesel fuel 
prices that followed. Based on the last 60 months of data, the seasonal index suggests a stronger pattern 
of two buying windows: winter (Dec-Feb) and late summer (Aug-Sep). 

Individual producers should keep in mind that these indices are based on historical data and local prices 
may differ from regional price averages. Future events that cause market volatility may occur and cause 
prices to behave differently, or a lack of major events might return us to the less volatile pre-pandemic 
seasonal price trends. Furthermore, any potential savings from bulk seasonal purchases must be weighed 
against the cost of fuel storage. For producers who already have on-farm storage capabilities for diesel 
fuel, it may be worth considering purchases of farm diesel during the winter and late summer so they can 
capitalize on lower prices. 

Smith, Amanda R. “When is the “Best” Time to Buy Farm Diesel?” Southern Ag Today 3(24.3). June 14, 2023. Permalink  







Owen Co. Farm & Craft Market  
Friday’s 10-1pm    Behind Farm Bureau  



When done correctly, there are some things on the farm that 

will last a long, long time. That is my hope with our recent 

project of replacing the chute at the main cattle working facility. 

 

If you have been to a tour at Eden Shale, then you more than 

likely walked past our old chute and alley system. The barn 

that houses it was built in the mid 1960’s and was used to manage a bull test operation at 

that time. The “Bull Barn” as we call it, was built to hold 110 bulls in confinement. As part 

of the bull test project, each bull was walked through the working facility every two weeks 

to collect a weight. 

 

The old chute was a Filson that had a For-Most Model 30 Headgate bolted to the front of 

it. I am unsure whether this chute was the original one placed when the facility was built 

in the 1960’s, but I do know it has been the main cattle working chute at Eden Shale for a 

very long time. 

 

This cattle handling system has a homemade tub and wooden 

alleyway that leads up to a Paul Livestock box scale that sits in 

the alley prior to the chute. The only problem with this box scale 

is that it required an extra person to be able to weight the 

animals. Back in the 1960’s the farm employed as many as 12 

employee’s therefore labor was not an issue. Today it is just 

Greg and I that handle the responsibilities, and to be able to 

operate the scales we have to ask someone to come help for the day. (Image 1) 

 

The other design flaw of the original system is that it did not have a traditional palp cage. 

It did have an access door behind the chute that was only accessible from the left hand 

side and it was entirely made of wood. Once catching an animal in the chute, you had to 

walk around to the opposite side to access the homemade palp door. The wood door was 

not strong enough to safely contain a cow that really wanted to come forward into the 

chute. This created a safety risk for anyone that may be in the chute breeding, palpating, 

or otherwise working on an animal.    Continued on next page…. 

 

 

 



 

 

The old chute has served the farm well over the years. Since 

KBN took over Eden 

Shale Farm in 2013 we 

have run an average of 

1,000 head a year through the chute.  The past few 

years the bottom of the chute has started to rust out 

causing some serious safety issues to the feet and 

legs of the cattle coming through. The chutes 

condition had worsened enough to warrant replacing 

it with something more functional. (Image 2) 

 

We chose to replace it with an ArrowQuip 74 Series Q-Catch squeeze chute. This model 

has two key features that the old chute did not. The first are the load bars that it sits on 

allowing us to weigh the animal while it is in the chute, thus eliminating the need for a third 

person to weight cattle. The second key feature 

is the dedicated palp cage that is part of the 

back of the chute. This will allow us to hold and 

refrain any cattle from entering the chute 

unwantedly while someone is in the chute 

working on an animal. It will also allow us to 

access the palp cage from either side 

eliminating the need to walk around to the far 

side just to enter the chute. This will speed up 

pregnancy checking considerably. (Image 3) 

 

Since instillation we have worked a few individual animals through the chute and 

everything works as it should. The scales are a must to be able to dose animals correctly 

with the proper amount of antibiotic. I am looking forward to pregnancy checking the cows 

this fall when we can use the chute all day and get a better idea how much it will speed up 

our processing of a large number of cattle. Hopefully this chute will serve the animals at 

Eden Shale Farm for many years to come. 

 





Save the Date!  

Feeder Calf Grading 
School Oct. 12th 



The Owen County Soil Conservation District & Natural Resource Conservation 

Services are pleased to announce the hiring of new District Conservationist Zach 

Traylor. He grew up on his family’s cattle farm in Harrison County, KY and still 

helps them in their hay & stocker operation.  He graduated from Eastern 

Kentucky University in the spring of 2017 with a BS in Agriculture & Agronomy.  

After graduation, he accepted an internship with RD4AG in Great Falls, Montana 

where he monitored and sampled canola and wheat trials.  Although Montana 

was wonderful experience, he decided to come back home and begin his career 

in Conservation. In the winter of 2017, he started as a 50/50 technician with the 

Franklin County Conservation District assisting a NRCS planner in implementing conservation practices on 

cattle, crop, and horse farms.  He then worked with the Kenton County Conservation District as their District 

Manager, focusing more on wildlife education and urban conservation outreach 

from 2018-2020. He then moved on the become a full time USDA-NRCS employee 

in the fall of 2020 where he accepted a soil conservationist position in Southeast 

Indiana, servicing large and small grain and cattle producers in financial & technical 

assistance throughout Ripley and Jefferson Counties.  He looks forward to utilizing 

his past experiences to best serve the residents of Owen County and can’t wait to 

get out in the field. Zach can be reached at the UDSA Service Center/Owen County 

Conservation District at 205 West Perry St, Owenton.  502-484-2719; 

Zachary.Traylor@usda.gov.  
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